
 

 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE – SEPTEMBER 15, 2003 
 
PUBLIC INPUT INTO THE DESIGN OF THE NEW CIVIC CENTRE 
FINANCING THE CIVIC CENTRE 
VAUGHAN CIVIC CENTRE DESIGN COMPETITION 
 
Recommendation 
 
The City Manager recommends that: 

 
1. That staff and the Professional Advisor complete the Request for Proposal for the 

Vaughan Civic Centre Design Competition on the basis of the criteria identified in Part 2, 
(“Structure and Content of the RFP”) of this report (September 2, 2003) and the specific 
recommendations set out below; 

 
2. That the following elements of the Request for Proposal for the Vaughan Civic Centre 

Design Competition are hereby submitted to Council to be confirmed: 
 

a) that the Request for Proposal be issued upon ratification of this 
recommendation by Council, with the submission date for the Proposals set 
for no later than December 10, 2003; 

 
b) that the building program be composed of the: 

 
Vaughan Civic Administration 
(including 4,000 sq. ft daycare):    239,000 sq. ft.  
Vaughan Public Libraries:           36,000 sq. ft. 
Hydro Vaughan Distribution Inc.      50,000 sq. ft. 

             325,000 sq. ft. 
 

c) that the building program specify that, due to space constraints, urban design 
objectives and functional issues, the Resource Library shall be located on 
two levels within the City Hall building and no such level shall exceed 18,500 
square feet and that no drive through facilities shall be provided; 

 
d) that the design cost be established at $76,000,000 (including construction 

costs, site work and building fitout) and that this amount be included in the 
Request for Proposal as one of the City’s design criteria; 

 
e) that the Request for Proposal include a contract for professional services in 

respect of the development of the Vaughan Civic Centre specifying the fee at 
5.5% of the construction cost, inclusive of all consulting costs; 

 
f) that the following critical design criteria be incorporated into the Request for 

Proposal: 
 

Maximum building height:     6 storeys 
Minimum setback from Major Mackenzie Drive:  6 metres 
Minimum Building Setback from Residential Areas:  25 metres 
Minimum Building Setback from GO Rail Line:  30 metres 



 

 

Required Parking Spaces: 
      

Underground: 30 spaces under the City Hall 
footprint 

At Grade:    3.0 spaces/100 sq. m. 
Civic Square:    Minimum area of .5 ha 
Municipal Park:    Minimum area of 2.4 ha 

 
g) that access to the site be provided in accordance with the recommendations 

of the Civic Centre Access Optimization Study, as prepared by the IBI Group, 
including: 
 

• One improved signalized access in the immediate vicinity of the 
current signalized access, with two outbound lanes and one 
inbound lane; 

• A westbound left turn lane on Major Mackenzie Drive at the 
signalized intersection; 

• A right in – right out ingress/egress to the west, generally between 
Ontario Street and the current access; 

• An emergency access to Keele Street connecting to the 
Beaverbrook House driveway; and   

• Ultimate elimination of all other accesses; 
 
3. That Staff proceed with the Phase II Environmental Site Assessment; 
 
4. That the Mayor and Clerk be authorized to execute the confidentiality agreement 

between the Ventin Group Ltd. Architects and the Corporation of the City of Vaughan; 
 
5.  The written submissions from the Ratepayers’ organizations be appended to the Request 

for Proposal issued to the short listed Architects; 
 
6. The short listed Architects be advised that public input is being provided for the 

consideration of the Architects in the preparation of their designs, as a complement to the 
design criteria set out in the RFP, however, the design criteria specified in the RFP, 
including construction costs and the building program, shall take precedence in the event 
of any conflict; 

 
7. The floor space in the building program be increased by 2,000 square feet  (civic portion) 

to allow for the provision of a multi-purpose committee/seminar/community room, for the 
purposes of the design competition and that this space requirement be re-evaluated 
during the finalization of the building program, after the selection of the winning architect;  

 
8. Council provide direction on whether it wishes to include office space for the 

Vaughan Chamber of Commerce in the new City Hall for the purpose of the design 
competition; 

 
9. Should Council choose to include office space for the Vaughan Chamber of 

Commerce in the building program, it shall be increased by 3,000 square feet (civic 
portion) and the competing Architects be provided with mutually acceptable 
criteria for the inclusion of this use; 

 
10. The building program for the design competition be amended to reflect the changes 

directed by Council and that the construction budget be adjusted accordingly. 
 



 

 

Purpose 
 
The purpose of this report is to address comments received from the public on the Vaughan Civic 
Centre Design Competition and to provide a financial analysis of the proposed project, including 
funding sources, as directed by Council on September 8, 2003. 
 
Background – Analysis and Options 
 
1. Public Input into the Design of the New Civic Centre 
 
a) Background 
 
On June 23, 2003, Council directed that a public information meeting be held in July 2003 to 
inform the public of the process being used to design and develop the Civic Centre site and the 
new City Hall and to allow the public to provide input on its priorities for the site.  This meeting 
was held Wednesday July 23, 2003 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.  Notification was by 
way of a newspaper advertisement on the Vaughan “City Page” in The Liberal; on the City’s 
website; and by mail to all Vaughan Ratepayers’ Organizations, the Vaughan Chamber of 
Commerce and all property owners within 1000 metres of the Civic Centre. 
 
Approximately fifty people attended the meeting.  A number of oral submissions were received.  
However, it was requested that further time be allowed to provide written input.  It was agreed 
that the commenting date should be extended to September 8, 2003 to allow the ratepayer’s 
organizations to meet to formulate their responses.  On July 24, 2003 a letter was sent to the 
Vaughan Ratepayers’ Organizations and the Vaughan Chamber of Commerce advising that 
comments could be provided up to Monday September 8, 2003.   Attached to the letter were the 
slides presented at the public meeting by the Ventin Group Architects. 
 
On September 8, 2003 Council adopted a resolution requiring: 
 

That the comments received from the public be addressed in a report to the Committee of 
the Whole meeting on September 15, 2003. 
 

This report has been prepared in response to this request. 
 
b) The Respondents 
 
The responding organizations/persons include: 
 

• The Crestwood, Springfarm, Yorkhill Residents’ Association; 
• Co-Operative of Vaughan Ratepayers’ Organizations (COVRA) Response including: 

¾ Belvedere Estates Ratepayers Association; 
¾ Weston Downs Ratepayers Association; 
¾ Glens Shields Ratepayers Association; 
¾ Concord West Ratepayers Association; 
¾ Vellore Woods Ratepayers Association. 

• Vaughan C.A.R.E.S.; 
• Mr. Bernie Green; and 
• Mr. Paul DeBuono 

 
The responses from the Crestwood, Yorkhill, Springfarm Residents’ Association, COVRA and 
Vaughan C.A.R.E.S provided input into the design and development of the Civic Centre site. 
 



 

 

c) The Comments 
 
The comments from the ratepayers’ organizations are well thought out and largely reflect the 
philosophy that the Request for Proposal will be trying to convey to the competing Architects.  
 
A number of comments in the  “Conclusion” section of the COVRA response is noteworthy in that 
they encapsulate the “spirit of place” they envision.   
 

. . . Overall we would like a Civic Centre that is more than just a City Hall.  It should have 
“something for everyone” and it should become the “Number One Gathering Place” for all 
Civic Festivities and City Wide Events.  As a city it is important that celebrations such as 
Canada Day be held at our Civic Centre and not in the back of a community centre. 
 
It is important for the Civic Centre to make a statement as a landmark while at the same 
time it must be built with fiscal responsibility and restraint in mind.  The interior layout 
should be simple to understand and follow.  It is essential that this building be “user 
friendly” unlike the York Region Building, which is very confusing for visitors.  The Civic 
Centre should be planned with future expansions such as a Performing Arts and Living 
Arts Centre. 
 
Areas such as the main entrance and council chambers should be impressive while 
offices and meeting rooms should reflect fiscal constraint.  Emphasis should be placed on 
incorporating leading technology in communications in this building and to incorporate 
infrastructure for future technology. 
 

This approach is repeated by Vaughan C.A.R.E.S, which states that. “We are in full support of 
moving forward with the process, keeping in mind that although we would like to have a City Hall 
that is attractive, community oriented and inviting, the costs must not be exuberant”.  
 
Similarly, the Crestwood, Springfarm,Yorkhill Residents Association believe the, “Design of the 
new City Hall and Civic Centre Site should focus on maximum function – minimal (if any) wasted 
space.”  They do recognize the need for facilities such as a “foyer/atrium entrance – possibly 
large enough to be used for exhibits or a reception area.  In addition, they suggest that it would 
be useful to have a lounge area/meeting room for use by “residents, ratepayers, taxpayers, 
stakeholders” or a large meeting room that would be used for large attendance meetings. 
 
A number of comments involve issues that will have to be addressed during the detailed design of 
the building.  One such example is the need to ensure that the Council Chamber is fitted out with 
state of the art electronics (audio and visual) for the benefit of the public, staff and Council.  This 
is not the level of detail that is required for the design competition.  However, it is appropriate that 
these considerations be taken into account in the planning for the new building. 
 
These written responses form Attachment No. 1 to this report. 
 
d) Discussion and Recommended Actions 
 
The comments from the ratepayers’ organizations are consistent with the approach that will be 
taken in the Request for Proposal; that is identify the key functional requirements of the City, 
prescribe a reasonable budget, identify critical design criteria and then allow the competing 
Architects the opportunity to respond to the challenge in their own way.  As such, these 
comments will form a useful adjunct to the RFP because they present the perspective of an 
important constituency.  Therefore, it is recommended that the written comments be attached as 
an appendix to the Request for Proposal, for the consideration of the competitors. 
 
In order to ensure clear direction to the competing Architects, the RFP will need to specify that its 
provisions will take precedence over the appended comments, where any conflicts may arise.  It 



 

 

appears that this will not be a major issue as the provisions of the RFP and the public input will be 
more complementary than conflicting. 
 
As noted, it was suggested that there was the need for a large meeting room.  Presently, the 
building program includes provision for three committee rooms (450 square feet each) and two 
hearing rooms (900 square feet) to accommodate OMB Hearings.  However, there is no large 
multi-purpose room that could accommodate larger gatherings.  As suggested such a room could 
be booked by the public in the evening or during the day and it could also be used by the City for 
such uses as Committee of the Whole Working Sessions; large O.M.B. Hearings, seminars, vote 
tabulation and receptions.  It would be potentially modeled after one of the three large 
seminar/committee rooms, which the Region of York has located adjacent to its Council 
Chambers. These rooms can be configured for a number of purposes and are very well used. 
 
Therefore, it is recommended that an additional 2,000 square feet of floor space be allocated to 
the common areas and be assigned to the “Committee Room” category.  This would increase the 
total Committee Room Space to 3,350 square feet from 1,350 square feet.  This would potentially 
allow for the creation of one large and several smaller committee rooms.  By specifying the use of 
moveable partitions the flexibility of this space would be enhanced. 
 
This would increase the total space required by the civic portion of the building from 239,000 
square feet to 241,000 square feet.  It is recommended that this additional floor space be 
included in the initial building program for the purposes of the design competition.  It can be re-
evaluated during the final building design, upon selection of the architect. 
 
2. Vaughan Chamber of Commerce 
 
The Vaughan Chamber of Commerce has formally expressed interest in being included in the 
new city hall.  This is set out in the letter of Mr. Thomas Kent, President and Chairman of the 
Board, dated September 12, 2003, which forms Attachment No. 2 to this report.   
 
Mr. Kent notes that the Board believes there will be the need for a lease between the City and the 
Chamber.  In addition, there will be issues of signage and exposure.  The letter states that the 
Chamber will require between 2,000 and 3,000 square feet and probably a separate entrance, the 
latter indicating the need for a ground floor location. 
 
If the Chamber is to be accommodated, its needs will have to be taken into account in the design 
competition.  Should Council see merit in this opportunity, Staff should be directed to increase the 
building program by 3,000 square feet and identify mutually satisfactory criteria respecting 
matters like location, adjacencies and entrance requirements for the consideration of the 
competing architects.  Staff should also be directed to negotiate a leasing arrangement.  
 
If an agreement cannot be reached, then this space can be deleted from the building program or 
reallocated to other uses. 
 
3. Financing the Civic Centre 
 
For the purpose of guiding the four (4) short-listed architects in their design of a new Civic Centre 
a budget has been established by Council. The decision with respect to the design and the 
various components to be included in the final design of the Civic Centre will be required from 
Council in approximately January 2004. Until that point in time a final budget will not be known.  
 
Funding for the project will come from a variety of sources. These sources include: 
 

• Reserve funds on hand; 
• Potential proceeds from the sale of surplus City owned lands; 
• Funding currently provided for in the operating budget; 



 

 

• Potential for DC funding for a portion of the Park development;  
• DC funding for the growth related land component for the Library; and 
• Issuance of debt. 

 
There are a number of factors that will impact the final cost of the project and therefore the 
funding requirements. These are as follows: 
 

• Final square footage of the facility; 
• Level of finish; 
• Amount of reusable furniture and equipment; 
• Structure of the financing arrangement; and 
• Interest rates in effect at the time of borrowing.  

 
The September 2003 Closed Working Session Report provided an initial cost estimate of $78M 
for the Civic Centre component only. This was based on 239,000 sq. ft. at an average cost of 
$216/sq. ft., site work of $7.5M, an escalation factor $3.5M (6 %) and an estimate of $15.7M (25 
%) for soft costs.  
 
As provided in previous reports the City has the current capacity to fund approximately $44M, 
assuming the availability of proceeds from the sale of two (2) parcels of surplus City lands. 
Providing there other no other surplus lands to be sold or funds to be directed towards this project 
the difference between the estimated cost referred to above and the funding capacity will be 
funded through the issuance of debt. 
 
There is a definite need to for additional space as part of the Civic Centre. This was most recently 
confirmed when the building program was completed. A study in early 2003 identified the cost 
difference between various options for providing space as being less than $8M. Given the need to 
proceed with the provision of appropriate space the decision becomes more one of design and 
the level of finish of the facility desired by Council. As noted above these decisions are among of 
the decisions that will be determined when the architect and the final design is determined. 
 
Conclusion 
 
The comments from the Crestwood, Springfarm, Yorkhill Residents Association, COVRA and 
Vaughan C.A.R.E.S will be useful in conveying an important public perspective to the Architects 
competing in the design competition.  For this reason it is recommended that these be appended 
to the Request for Proposal for consideration by the competitors. 
 
It is also being recommended that an additional 2000 square feet of common space be added to 
allow for the creation of a larger multi-purpose committee/seminar/community room.  This would 
be included for the purposes of the design competition and could be reassessed before the 
finalization of the building program.  In respect of the request from the Vaughan Chamber of 
Commerce, staff is seeking direction on whether the building program for the design competition 
should be expanded to include additional floor space for the Chamber’s offices. 
 
Should Council concur, the recommendations set out in the “Recommendation” section of this 
report be adopted. 
 
Attachments 
 
1. a) Response from the Crestwood, Springfarm, Yorkhill Residents Association;  

b) Response from Co-operative of Vaughan Ratepayers Association (COVRA); 
c) Response from Vaughan C.A.R.E.S. 

2. Letter from Mr. Thomas Kent, President and Chairman of the Board, Vaughan Chamber 
of Commerce, September 12, 2003 



 

 

 
Report Prepared by: 
 
Roy McQuillin, Manager of Corporate Policy, ext. 8211 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Michael DeAngelis 
City Manager 
 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 
 


